Politics Affecti	ng Undocume	ented Immig	grants Page 1

Politics Affecting Undocumented Immigrants: Applications to Adult ESL

Janet Eyring

Emerita Professor

California State University, Fullerton

Unpublished Paper January 1, 2025 Title: Politics Affecting Undocumented Immigrants: Applications to Adult ESL

Abstract: (150 words)

ESL teachers play important roles in teaching English and cultural orientation to immigrants coming to the US. They serve a variety of people residing legally within the United States such as permanent residents, refugees, migrant workers, asylees, parolees, and some citizens and international students. They also serve undocumented immigrants. Because of the US Department of Education and the Office of Civil Rights anti-discrimination guidelines, teachers are often not informed of their students' legal status. This paper rectifies this information gap about undocumented immigrants by providing information about who they are, why they have come, and what role ESL teachers can play in their education/advocacy. It also explains the impact of conservative and liberal administrations on border enforcement and how the relative open borders of the Biden administration have not only endangered those crossing the border illegally during a pandemic but also the documented immigrants and citizens already in the country.

### **Unpublished Paper**

## Politics Affecting Undocumented Immigrants: Applications to Adult ESL

Janet Eyring, Emerita Professor California State University, Fullerton

January 1, 2025

Adult ESL instructors have a variety of students in their non-credit ESL classes. Many of them are documented citizens, short-term to long-term immigrants, refugees, parolees, migrant workers, and even F-1 visa international students. If teachers work in large metropolitan areas in the US, like Los Angeles, New York, Houston, and Chicago, they are also likely to have undocumented immigrants in their ESL classes. However, teachers may not know their students' actual legal status. Administrators usually do not identify the undocumented in order to prevent any possible discrimination based upon race, color, sex, disability, age, and national origin (which may include citizen and immigration status) per Department of Education and Office for Civil Rights guidelines (Department of Education, 2022).

Likewise, students themselves may avoid identifying their legal status to the instructor because of embarrassment or for fear of being deported. However, with the increased number of undocumented immigrants arriving to the US and the likelihood that more ESL teachers from more regions will encounter such students, a candid and thorough discussion of who they are, why they have come, and what role adult ESL teachers can play in their education, especially during Covid, is essential. Also an understanding of the history of immigration policy in the US and the intensity of right and left political debate calls for greater political activity on the part of ESL professionals.

## What is the background of the undocumented immigrant in adult ESL?

The number of undocumented immigrants in the US is growing, mostly because of recent policies by the Biden administration. Between 2015 to 2020, the actual number of undocumented immigrants living in and arriving to the US remained fairly stable, with no big surges, at about 11,000,000 (Capps, Gelatt, Soto, & Hook, 2020; Migration Policy Institute, 2021). In FY 2021, there was a huge change when 1,956,519, from over 160 countries, mostly from Latin America (Migration Policy Institute, 2021) were encountered by US Customs and Border Protection (USCBP) at or between entry points, the highest number in more than 20 years (Chiacu, 2021). In the first half of FY 2022, the total number of illegal releases into the interior of the US during the Biden administration amounted to 836,225. This quote by Andrew Arthur, former INS Associate General Counsel, puts in perspective the immensity of the numbers:

The number of illegal migrants the Biden administration has released into the United States is greater than the population of Seattle (787,995) or Denver (760,049)...the total number of illegal migrants who have reached the interior since Biden became president stands at more than 1.6 million. If those aliens were a city, it would be the sixth-largest in the United States, exceeding the population of San Antonio (1,598,964) or Philadelphia (1,585,480) (Arthur, 2022b).

An additional 620,000 people eluded USCBP apprehension in FY 2021 and FY 2022, slipping over the border during the day while officers were busy with intake of unaccompanied children, or in the night, when they were not easily caught. These "got-aways" disappeared into the interior of the country without being identified by USCBP (Arthur, 2022a: Murdock, 2022). Additionally, 853,955 others, mostly non-native English speakers, overstayed their visas in 2022

(Homeland Security, 2023). They arrived on visitor or student visas to stay for an allotted period of time, but they never went home.

Finally, according to USA Facts (2024), 11 million unauthorized encounters have occurred between October 2019 and June 2024. These largely co-occur with the Biden presidency. This number is approximately equivalent to the population of North Carolina. The highest month for encounters was in December 2023, at which time 12,000 people were encountered at the border each day. Most people are non-native speakers and suggest a huge unmet need for ESL classes.

In FY 2021, these immigrants mostly included single adults (with a larger number of women than usual), larger than normal numbers of unaccompanied children without parents or legal guardians, and more family units than in the past (USCBP, 2022b). According to USA Facts (2024), "The proportion of encounters of individuals in family units tripled between fiscal years 2020 and 2024 to-date [June 2024] from 11.6% to 35.1% of total encounters."

They have come to the US for a multitude of reasons, including fleeing the effects of covid, unemployment, food insecurity, gang violence, drug cartels, extortion, and environmental problems like floods and earthquakes. Others are seeking better economic conditions and educational opportunities—unfortunately, not valid reasons for asylum in the US (Bolter, 2021). Only about 5% are legally eligible for asylum. To plead asylum they must be physically present in the US and are "seeking protection because they have suffered persecution or fear that they will suffer persecution due to race, religion, nationality, membership in a particular social group or political opinion" (Arthur, 2022b; US Citizenship and Immigration Services, 2022).

In addition, President Biden's campaign promise to increase immigration and his lax enforcement policies, have made it easier for undocumented immigrants to enter the US illegally (Bolter 2021; Davis, 2021; United States Senate Committee on Foreign Relations, 2022). In fact, American taxpayer money funneled through United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR) or other non-profit organizations has also provided cash debit cards for lodging, food, prescription medicine and legal services, further assisting immigrants along the way to cross the US border illegally (Bensman, 2022a; Bensman, 2022b; Bensman, 2024; Rodgers, 2021). US taxpayer money is also being used by the Biden administration for transporting undocumented immigrants throughout the US once they cross the border (Bensman, 2021b).

### What is the role of Adult ESL Educators?

Adult ESL teachers, often part-time and uncertificated (Eyring, 2014), have played an important role in teaching immigrants English and orienting them to a new culture (Nash, 2019). Normally, the majority of students enrolled in their classes are documented immigrants.

Between July 1, 2021 to June 30, 2022, only 448,332 students were enrolled in federally-funded adult ESL classes nationwide (National Association of State Directors of Adult Education, 2024). But with the millions of additional undocumented immigrants entering the country, most of whom do not speak English, public schools and private, non-profit/charity programs are already being impacted (Bensman, 2022c; Hicks, Campanile, Jaramillo, & O'Neill, 2023; Hung, 2007; Kamprad, 2022; Larotta, 2017; Martin, 2012; National Association of State Directors of Adult Education, 2024; Slootjes, 2022).

ESL professionals need to be aware of the circumstances of arrival of their undocumented students in order to respond to their needs. Some of them have flown from foreign countries, ridden on boats, trains, or buses, or walked to reach the US border as

individuals, in small groups, or in caravans. Some have paid large amounts of money to human smuggling organizations to transport them comfortably from their native countries to the US border, where they can plead for asylum to US Customs and Border Protection officers (Davidson, 2021). However, others, with fewer means, have risked their lives paying trafficking fees or sexual favors to coyotes, members of drug cartels, or sex and drug traffickers to make their way on the migrant trail.

Sometimes these immigrants have suffered serious injuries, rape, torture, or death before making it to any ESL classroom (Bensman, 2021a; Chang, 2021; Eyring, 2023; Fernandez, 2019; Jones as cited in Davidson, 2021; USCBP, 2022a; United States Senate Committee on Foreign Relations, 2022; Vera, Sutton, Simonson, Musa, Caldwell & Alvarez, 2022). Such atrocities should motivate ESL professionals to think beyond simple classroom issues to the broader political situation which has facilitated their illegal entry into the US (Eyring, 2022). Along with brave and disadvantaged immigrants, criminals interweave themselves into the caravans. They can exploit and extort immigrants at the border and even into the interior of the country. Others have abused parole conditions and commit crimes once in the U.S. such as gun smuggling into migrant shelters or sex trafficking of migrant women (Taer, 2024).

In 2020 there were 103,603 criminal arrests of undocumented immigrants, 90% of whom were individuals with homicide-related offenses, kidnappings, robberies, assaults and sex crimes with an average of 4 per arrest. According to the report *Biden's border crisis: examining policies that encourage illegal migration* (United States Senate Committee on Foreign Relations, 2022), in 2021, the number of criminal arrests more than quadrupled. Biden's border policy has also been exploited by cartels. According to the United States Senate Committee on Foreign Relations, "The most violent criminals in the world are exploiting U.S. immigration

policies and lack of border security to enter the United States illegally, which threatens the safety and security of communities at home" (2022, p. 15). "Communities at home" refers to places where documented immigrants and undocumented immigrants live as well. ESL professionals are caught between sympathy for those who endured trials to get to the US and grave concern for the incidents of increased crime against border patrol, citizens, and legal immigrants, which are happening as a result of porous borders.

In the US, 9 million or more non-native English speakers do not speak English well (Eyring, 2014). Historically, half or more are Hispanic and have below basic or basic proficiency and may have difficulty with such common tasks as signing a form or reading a TV guide (Eyring, 2014). If the millions coming into the US are indicative of the ones who have already arrived, ESL Programs have a mammoth task ahead of them. Learning English as a second language does not happen overnight—it takes 1 to 2 years for immigrants in the public schools to achieve conversational fluency but 5 to 7 years to achieve academic proficiency (Cummins, 2008). For adults, these time frames are usually longer, especially if the individuals are not literate in their first language or they settle in native language communities where learning English is not considered a necessity. Homesickness and cultural disorientation (Arthur, 2021; Bensman, 2021a; Chang, 2021; USCBP 2022b) may add to the challenge and readiness to learn English as well.

Some research shows that public school collaborations with migrant-led organizations can provide excellent assistance to new immigrants since these organizations are acutely aware of the cultural needs of their communities (Slootjes, 2022). State and federally-funded adult ESL programs provide opportunities for all immigrants to learn English from trained teachers and learn to interact with people from other language backgrounds as well as the broader US

community. Collaborative work between organizations seems to be the most useful for serving the needs of the undocumented and documented immigrants in ESL classes (Vanek, Wrigley, Jacobson, &, Isserlis, 2020).

Undocumented students in ESL classrooms may also present another challenge for ESL teachers. Some of their documented students, who speak the native languages of the undocumented and have a deep knowledge of their classmates' circumstances, may have increased sympathy for those who are pleading asylum but also increased resentment towards those who may not have waited in line to apply for visas, spent years applying for green cards, and studied US government and history to become citizens in the legal manner. Many legal immigrants have fled totalitarian regimes to become citizens of a free country and are critical of others who have come for economic opportunity only. This type of resentment can affect a comfortable classroom atmosphere and may even be a reason for certain students dropping the class.

During covid, these resentments may have been magnified because non-native English-speaking immigrants living in poverty have already taken the brunt of dealing with the covid epidemic in the US (Miles, 2021). Many lacked material or digital abilities to use online education or communicate online with others during the lockdowns (Miles, 2021; Slootjes, 2022). Many had to risk their health continuing to work as essential workers interacting with the public in grocery store, food preparation, delivery, cleaning, and healthcare jobs. Other students survived on reduced working hours or lost their jobs entirely as businesses downsized or folded (Schmidt, 2022). While working, they also had to deal with increased anxiety about their children not enrolled in school because of Covid or worries about themselves being exposed to Covid at work and bringing the virus home.

With the huge influx of new undocumented immigrants, the citizens and documented immigrants now have to face competition for many of the same types of jobs they currently hold. They also compete with documented immigrants and citizens for basic services such as transportation, waste, police, fire, water, housing, and jobs at taxpayer expense (Arthur, 2022a).

In September 2023, Mayor Eric Adams stated that the surge of illegal immigrants "will destroy New York City" because of the costs required to care for them. The city is expected to spend \$12 billion dollars to provide housing, food, health care and other services for these individuals. There are only two ways to cover these costs--cut services for all or raise taxes (Camarota, 2024).

# How has US immigration policy affected undocumented immigrants in the past and the present?

Compared with the rest of the world, the US has very generous immigrant rights (Arthur, 2019). The 14th amendment guarantees birthright citizenship and legal paths to citizenship. Most countries would not award citizenship simply because someone was born in a country. Others will not allow people to become citizens, even if they live in a country for a substantial amount of time.

Over time, immigration policies have changed. In the 1800s, the US encouraged relatively open immigration. In the 1980s and 1990s, Congress passed several pieces of legislation that allowed in more immigrants and gave amnesty for immigrants already living in the US (Center for Immigration Studies, 2022; Fernandez, 2015).

Since September 11, 2001, the US public has been less favorable about immigration-especially since almost 3,000 deaths were caused by foreigners in the US on student or tourist visas during the 9-11 disaster (Arthur, 2019). In more recent times, immigration reform bills were introduced in Congress in 2006, 2007, 2013, 2017, and 2018, but none of them passed,

often because of lack of public support (Center for Immigration Studies, 2022). Several bills are currently being considered in US Congress offering immigration reform, but time will tell if they will actually ever pass. See Representative. Maria Salazar's H.R. 3599: DIGNIDAD (Dignity) Act of 2023 for an example (GovTrack.us, 2024).

In 2014, President Obama issued an executive order which would assist 3.6 million children of undocumented immigrants (Deferred Action for Childhood Arrivals (DACA) program) to remain in the country without being deported and also to obtain work permits. Then with the Trump administration, several executive orders in 2017 signaled "zero tolerance" for illegal immigration (Center for Immigration Studies, 2022), although he did propose granting legal status to DACA recipients and a pathway to citizenship in exchange for funding a border wall and other security measures. Ultimately, neither political side was in favor of the proposal (Jenkins, 2018).

President Trump also made a travel ban on visitors from seven countries because of security concerns (Arthur, 2019). Because of the covid crisis, over 135 million visitors were banned from visiting the US, as was done in multiple other countries. Trump also rescinded Obama's DAPA order for unauthorized immigrants who are parents of DACA children. He also attempted to phase out DACA, making children of unauthorized immigrants eligible for deportation, but a court order overturned this decision. Finally, he started building a wall on the southern border to protect the nation from the invasion of illegal immigrants (Center for Immigration Studies, 2022).

In 2021, President Biden replaced many of Trump's executive orders (Chishti & Bolter, 2022). He ceased building the border wall and overturned the travel ban. He also changed enforcement guidelines for Immigration and Customs Enforcement (ICE) to limit enforcement to

those who pose a national security risk, have been convicted of certain crimes or who recently entered the country illegally (Alvarez & Sands, 2021). Undocumented immigrants who have been in the US for generations will also not be removed from the US (Homeland Security, 2021).

Biden ended Trump's Migrant Protection Protocols (Remain in Mexico policy), which would require those who come to the border and seek asylum to wait in Mexico while their cases are processed in immigration court. However, the US Supreme Court upheld a lawsuit by Texas and Missouri, so Biden reinstated the policy (Malliotakis, 2022). More recently, the US Supreme Court allowed Biden to end the Remain in Mexico policy (Dwyer & Owen, 2022). However, it did not allow Biden to rescind the Title 42 CDC covid order. He also requested that Congress pass legislation for a pathway to citizenship for all 11 million unauthorized immigrants in the US (Krogstead & Gonzalez-Barrera, 2022). Finally, he maintained the refugee cap at 125,000 for FY 2024 (Santana & Lee, 2023).

# How has political debate affected views on illegal immigration?

Many agree that the US has become polarized politically in recent years on many topics, including immigration. In the current era, President Biden and President Trump have come to represent two different perspectives on immigration. Biden is in accord with the Liberal International Order (LIO), established by the western political elites after WWII (Biden, 2017; Patteson, 2022; Penn Biden Center for Diplomacy and National Engagement, 2022). According to Mearsheimer (2019), the LIO has a deep commitment to "porous, if not open borders" to further trade and universal human rights (p. 8). Taylor (2020) further clarifies that the LIO shares priorities with other western countries, like open and free trade, universal human rights, and international institutions, but the US "remains central to the project."

Some of the international institutions that were set up after WWII to implement the LIO are the United Nations (UN), the World Trade Organization (WTO), the International Monetary Fund (IMF), the World Health Organization (WHO), and the North Atlantic Treaty Organization (NATO). According to Brent Hardt, Professor at the Naval War College, global organizations like the UN are designed to "order flows of people" moving from one nation to another, including to the US (Hardt, 2019).

President Trump, on the other hand, questioned the approaches of these institutions, especially when they threatened the sovereignty and national identity of the United States (Kundnani, 2017; Mearsheimer, 2019). He cut funding to the UN after 120 member nations criticized the US decision to declare Jerusalem the capitol of Israel (Goodkind, 2017) and announced the end of the US relationship with the World Health Organization after it spread inaccurate information about the cause of the covid crisis (Hoffman & Vasquez, 2020).

In recent years, Biden has shown solidarity with the LIO as well as the updated version of globalist objectives of the World Economic Forum (WEF) (Adler-Nissen & Zarakol, 2021; Biden, 2017; Pattesen, 2022; Soare, 2021). His Build Back Better campaign dovetails with the Build Back Better plan and the "Great Re-Set" of capitalism planned by the WEF (Bakker & Elkington, 2020; Kyrylenko, 2021; Newman, 2021). In contrast, Trump's campaign promise of "America First" motivated him to strongly disagree with the derogatory picture of the US portrayed by the World Economic Forum on global affairs at their annual meeting in Davos, Switzerland. In his speech to the WEF, Trump emphasized a nation's duty to put citizens first and support their economic success. He criticized radical socialists who seek to destroy the US economy for globalist ends. He declared that a vibrant market economy depends on the personal freedom of all of its citizens (Trump, 2020).

In an interview, John Ratcliffe, former US Director of National Intelligence, stated that border security was the safest it had ever been because of Trump's Remain in Mexico Policy and other agreements he had made with Northern Triangle countries. He also stated that the Biden administration policy to return to the Obama/Biden policies has put border officers in harm's way and signaled to drug cartels that it is "business as usual" initiating criminal activity over porous borders. He also stated that the Biden policies threatened national security because they reversed Trump policies that were clearly working (Schwartz, 2021).

Peter Navarro, former Director of the National Trade Council in the Trump Administration, wrote a report praising Trump's innovative ways to curtail a steady stream of illegal migrants while prioritizing the safety of those living in the US. Some of these ways included building a southern wall, sending 4,000 National guard personnel to support border security and wall construction, using ICE to remove undocumented immigrants convicted of criminal offenses, and creating the National Vetting Center which allowed the Department of Homeland Security to check information about foreigners against information by other intelligence agencies to assist law enforcement to secure the border against criminals (Navarro, 2020, pp. 26-28).

To clarify the distinction between these perspectives, Table 1 displays border enforcement policies and perspectives of the right and the left. Those more on the left view borders as open and sympathize with those migrating to better their lives, they refer to immigrants as "unauthorized immigrants" or even "non-citizens." On the other hand, those more on the right view immigrant status from a US legal perspective and use the legal term "undocumented immigrant" or "illegal alien," to emphasize their lack of legal status in the US (Epstein, 2021).

**Table 1. Border Enforcement Policies and Perspectives** 

More on the Left	More on the Right	
Philosophical Foundation: Liberal	Philosophical Foundation: US Law with	
International Order with open borders	regulated borders	
Terms for immigrants: unauthorized	Terms for immigrants: illegal aliens,	
immigrants, non-citizens, new Americans	undocumented immigrants	
Policies and Perspectives:	Policies and Perspectives:	
-Fluid borders	-Sovereign borders	
-Assist the unauthorized	-Protect the legal immigrant or citizen	
-Abolish ICE	-Use law enforcement and ICE to deport	
-Defund the police	unauthorized according to law	
-Do not detain the unauthorized	-Limit immigrants	
-Provide amnesty and work permits for all	-Allow immigrants with "credible fear" to	
-Transport unauthorized to all parts of the	plead their cases for asylum	
country at taxpayer expense	-Build walls or surveillance to protect	
-Use "catch and release"	citizens	
-Stop Remain in Mexico Policy	-Use Remain in Mexico Policy	

Those with a more "open borders" perspective would see borders as more fluid and would, as a high priority, protect unauthorized immigrants. They would prefer not to build walls or barriers to keep them out. On the other hand, those who believe in "regulated borders" would view the US as a sovereign country governed by rule of law and would prioritize protecting the legal immigrant or citizen. To prevent traumatizing undocumented immigrants, those on the left would be in favor of abolishing deportation by ICE and defunding the police. In contrast, those to the right believe law enforcement is welcome and necessary to execute the law.

Those more on the left would be in favor of not detaining unauthorized immigrants and instead using "catch and release" or providing amnesty and work permits for all. Those more on the right believe in limited immigration and allowing those who express "credible fear" to apply for asylum. They also believe in using the Migration Protection Protocols, where the thousands of people pleading asylum would remain in Mexico until a judge has heard their cases.

With the many challenges during the pandemic, some people have wondered why the current administration took more than a year to acknowledge the crisis at the border (Arthur, 2022a; Malliotakis, 2022) and why it continues to endanger legal immigrants and citizens by allowing this steady inflow. Because of the millions coming in during the past few years without abatement, some argue that "an invasion" has occurred and that not protecting US sovereign borders is a violation of the Constitution's "Guarantee Clause"—Article IV, Section 4 (H.R. 6155-117<sup>th</sup> Congress, 2022).

Others wonder why the Biden administration has allowed undocumented immigrants to travel to the interior of the country without covid vaccinations (Barkoukis, 2021) and fly using arrest warrants as identification (Stieber, 2022). A minority report of the US Senate Committee on Foreign Relations (2022) points to the increased crime affecting undocumented and documented immigrants living in the US as a result of more open borders. The Committee states that Transnational Criminal Organizations or "TCOs exploit the porous borders, rough terrain, and weak law enforcement throughout the region to advance their criminal agendas at the expense of migrant populations" (p. 6).

Finally, homeless shelters, not used to such numbers, are being inundated by undocumented immigrants. Citizens and documented immigrants are vying for services with those who have recently entered the country illegally (Arthur, 2022b). Jeffrey Harris, a resident in the Bellevue men's shelter in Manhattan fumed, "If we can't take care of the homeless here, how can we take immigrants? They get all the resources in the world, but the ones who are here and homeless seem like they are forgotten about" (Hogan, Vago, & Golding, 2022).

## **Discussion**

It is clear that there are differences of opinion about immigration which can lead to divisiveness amongst ESL educators. On the one hand, they are required to advocate for all of their ESL students equally (Taylor, 2016; Schmidt, 2022), yet they themselves espouse a variety of liberal and conservative viewpoints on illegal immigration (Parkhouse, Massaro, Cuba & Waters, 2020). Some oppose Biden's handling of the border crisis. Others opposed Trump's immigration policies (Finn Miller, 2019). Still others may endorse viewpoints from both sides.

Not surprisingly, most immigrants in the US are in favor of immigration reform (American Immigration Council, 2022). DACA students remain in limbo as they have grown up in the US with parents or caretakers who crossed the border illegally, yet their schooling has been in the US and they identify as "Americans," yet are not on a path to citizenship. Others who qualify for asylum have been returned to sometimes dangerous situations in Mexico with Trump's and then Biden's "Mexico Protection Protocols" to wait until they can speak with immigration officers for months or even years because of the immigration restrictions of the CDC Title 42 Covid policy (American Immigration Council, 2022).

Until the right or the left is convinced of the value of comprehensive immigration reform, there is likely to be a stalemate unless compromise can be obtained (Kotkin, 2021). Living in a representative democracy is a messy business that requires the work of citizens to vote for qualified and motivated legislators to work on bills that could resolve the border crisis. Executive Orders, which can be rescinded with each new administration, have not been effective.

The Teachers of English to Speakers of Other Languages organization (TESOL) has produced a position paper on "Immigration Policy and Reform," supporting carefully considered and comprehensive immigration reform proposals in the U.S" that "offer orderly and fair

pathways to legal residency and citizenship for all immigrants" (TESOL, 2017). The operating terms here are "orderly and fair." To be orderly, policies must work within the bounds of present or new US law. To be fair, both the rights of legal immigrants, who have waited in line and made applications for visas and citizenship over a period of years must be weighed with the needs of undocumented immigrants who have crossed the border recently for a variety of reasons. Adult ESL teachers, who play central roles in orienting immigrants to a new country, should play pivotal roles in understanding how comprehensive immigration reform could work and serve both documented and undocumented students.

ESL professionals need to educate themselves about the concerns of all of their students. Inside the classroom, they can provide a warm and welcoming climate for all—both documented and undocumented immigrants and be aware of the psychological health of their learners, some of whom have recently crossed the border (Crawford & Witherspoon Arnold, 2016). They can also collaborate with other organizations to share their expertise about teaching English and learn from them about immigrant needs in their respective communities (Vanek, Wrigley, Jacobson, & Isserlis, 2020).

Outside the classroom, they can become more active politically. They are not obligated to side with one political party or another to be considered "true" members of the TESOL profession. This type of attitude has stymied ESL professionals' ability to understand and relate to their students, who also represent a variety of views. Teachers fighting for "social justice" does not just mean acknowledging the rights of undocumented immigrants while denying the rights of documented and legal citizens already living in the US.

According to the report *Shared values: How immigrants align with the Republican and Democratic parties on social values issues,*" data from the 2008-2012 Cooperative

Congressional Election Survey was used to capture political views of 18.6 million immigrant citizens from various immigrant groups in the US and their tendency to side with one party or the other. Key findings include: 1) Immigrants have low levels of party affiliation, 2) Immigrants who do identify as Democrats are more conservative than members of the Democratic party overall, 3) Immigrant citizens often don't identify with the party one would expect based on their religious values, 4) Some key and growing groups of immigrants could be critical to strengthening conservative causes in the future, and 5) Young immigrants today are more conservative and religious than young people in the country overall (Partnership for a New American Economy, 2014, pp. 1-2). This report on immigrant citizens is suggestive of the types of opinions that students in adult ESL classes most likely share.

To truly understand the needs of documented and undocumented immigrants, it is important to avoid assuming a "liberal" orientation when the Cooperative Congressional Election Survey clearly shows that overall immigrants are more "conservative" based upon their church attendance and traditional views. The Partnership for a New American Economy also states, "Many immigrants have conservative views on issues like abortion and gay marriage—and a personal commitment to marriage and family—that make them natural allies for the Republican Party (2014, p. 5). Adult ESL classrooms need to welcome students with diverse beliefs and values and treat them all with mutual respect.

A case in point from the community is the story of a naturalized citizen of the US, originally from Mexico, named Mayra Flores. She was concerned about the overwhelming number of

undocumented immigrants arriving in a short period of time during a pandemic and the subsequent chaos that has ensued in her border state of Texas. She is a US Border Patrol member's wife that changed from Democrat to Republican and ran her campaign under the slogan of "God, Family and Country." She prevailed against her Democrat opponent in a Special Election in South Texas, becoming the first Mexican-born congresswoman in US history (Reilly, 2022). Thousands of other legal immigrants, just like Flores, attend adult ESL classes each week and have Republican ideals.

ESL professionals should study immigration issues and various ideas for comprehensive reform. This research must go beyond simplistic explanations such as "climate change" for explaining the migrant crisis (White House, 2021). Solutions must certainly include trained adult ESL teachers who can prepare millions of non-literate and semi-literate non-native English speakers for school and work settings. They must include ideas for safety and security of a sovereign nation but also for accommodation of long-term immigrants who only know the US as their home. There is also a whole host of other questions which need to be solved. These include whether legal immigrants may bring in family members from abroad, whether immigrants who have committed minor crimes should be released into the country without Notices to Appear before an immigration judge, whether sanctuary cities should be outlawed, whether extreme poverty is a reason to accept immigrants into the country, whether the lottery system for bringing in immigrants from a variety of countries, regardless of talent of skill, should remain, whether long-term immigrants who overstayed their visas twenty years ago should be expelled, and whether all "dreamers" who came into the US illegally at a young age should be given amnesty.

Besides these humanitarian and logistical issues, the issue of budget must also be considered. Simply printing more money or raising taxes to subsidize the costs for transportation and housing of undocumented immigrants around the country will have multiple deleterious effects on legal immigrants and citizens already living in the US, especially during a recession and following Covid times.

ESL professionals should also become more active in their professional organizations, which may hire lobbyists or sponsor interest groups focusing specifically on issues relating to documented and undocumented learners. The prospects of deportation of illegal immigrants is very real since Trump won. Although these organizations lean liberal, they claim to be non-partisan and should respect students without regard to race, color, sex, disability, age, and national origin as well as support those immigrants who may have suffered persecution or fear of persecution in their native countries because of race, religion, nationality, membership in a particular social group or political opinion. They should also respect rule of law necessary to maintain a Constitutional Republic and the rights of legal immigrants and citizens:

- American Association of Adult Continuing Education (AAACE)
   <a href="https://www.aaace.org/">https://www.aaace.org/</a>
- Coalition on Adult Basic Education (COABE) <a href="https://coabe.org/">https://coabe.org/</a>
- National Association of State Directors of Adult Education <a href="http://nasdae.org/">http://nasdae.org/</a>
   (NASDAE)
- Proliteracy <a href="https://www.proliteracy.org/">https://www.proliteracy.org/</a>
- Teaching English to Speakers of Other Languages (TESOL) <a href="https://www.tesol.org/">https://www.tesol.org/</a>

TESOL Affiliates such as CATESOL, Intermountain TESOL, Illinois TESOL,
 Sunshine State TESOL, etc. - <a href="https://www.tesol.org/connect/tesol-affiliate-">https://www.tesol.org/connect/tesol-affiliate-</a>
 network/worldwide-affiliate-directory/worldwide-affiliate-directory----u-s-affiliates

Finally, they can follow legislation that affects immigrants and testify to congressional committees. They can write texts and letters to politicians and participate in rallies, demonstrations and town halls. They should register to vote and encourage citizens to vote. They could even consider running for office, as Mayra Flores did, to make sure that their core values on immigration reform are instituted in their city, state, or nation.

#### **Conclusion**

The US has been facing the largest surge of undocumented immigrants across the border in the past 25 years. Most of these undocumented immigrants will need to learn English language and US culture in adult education programs over many years to be successful in a new country. The current administration has allowed this influx because it values open borders and globalist objectives. By making the US easier to enter, the Biden administration has promoted criminal organizations and trafficking operations to extort or exploit immigrants. It has also made it easier for those with criminal records or with asylum pleas to remain in the US indefinitely.

Some people think that the number of immigrants arriving at such a fast speed has put unfair stress on citizens and documented immigrants who will pay higher taxes for additional services for the undocumented, endure increased competition for jobs, and experience more crime brought in by criminal cartels. Restricting immigration can be viewed as cruelty to

undocumented immigrants, but it also can be viewed as compassion to documented immigrants and citizens, who have suffered greatly and will continue to suffer as the costs of unimpeded illegal immigration during Covid caused additional hardship.

There is no monolithic blueprint for advocacy for ESL professionals, since adult ESL teachers come from every political persuasion, but their usual compassion and resourcefulness will be needed more than ever in the coming days. Their interest in informing themselves about current policy on immigration and raising awareness about the need for immigration reform is important. Despite their own mostly part-time status as educators, time spent in getting involved with their professional organizations and talking or writing to legislators is needed now more than ever. And then finally voting on these issues and encouraging others to vote on these issues is the best solution in a representative democracy to make change for those wanting to live and work in the US and those already living there.

## References

- Adler-Nissen, R. & Zarakol, Ayse. (2021, Spring). Struggles for Recognition: The Liberal International Order and the Merger of Its Discontents. *International Organization*, (75), Spring 2021, 611-34. doi:10.1017/S0020818320000454
- Alvarez, P. & Sands, G.(2021, September 30). *CNN Politics*. DHS releases priority-based immigration enforcement guidelines.

https://www.cnn.com/2021/09/30/politics/department-of-homeland-security-immigration-guidelines/index.html

- American Immigration Council. (2022, January 7). American Immigration Protocols Fact Sheet.

  https://www.americanimmigrationcouncil.org/sites/default/files/research/the\_migrant\_protection\_protocols\_0.pdf
- Arthur, A. (2019, September 24). Oversight of the Trump administration Muslim Ban. *Center for Immigration Studies*. https://cis.org/Testimony/Oversight-Trump-Administrations-Muslim-Ban
- Arthur, A. (2021, September 15). CBP, Border Patrol fentanyl seizures up at the southwest border. *Center for Immigration Studies*. https://cis.org/Arthur/CBP-Border-Patrol-Fentanyl-Seizures-Southwest-Border
- Arthur, A. (2022a, April 19). Nearly 1.06 million CBP encounters at southwest border thus far in FY 2022: And Biden illegal migrant releases now exceed 836,000—does the president have a plan? https://cis.org/Arthur/Nearly-106-Million-CBP-Encounters-Southwest-Border-Thus-Far-FY-2022
- Arthur, A. (2022b, August 5). Democrats suddenly realize open borders are a disaster. *New York Post*. https://nypost.com/2022/08/05/democrats-suddenly-realize-open-borders-are-a-disaster/
- Bakker, P. & Elkington, J. (2020, July 13). To build back better, we must reinvent capitalism. Here's how. *World Economic Forum*. https://www.weforum.org/agenda/2020/07/to-build-back-better-we-must-reinvent-capitalism-heres-how
- Barkoukis, L. (2021, November 17). Why doesn't Biden's vaccine mandate apply to illegal immigrants? Watch Mayorkas respond. *Townhall*.

- https://townhall.com/tipsheet/leahbarkoukis/2021/11/17/mike-leemayorkas-vax-mandate-n2599182
- Bensman, T. (2021a, March 3). Overwhelmed Mexican alien-smuggling cartels use wristband system to bring order to business. *The Right Side of History: U.S. National Security*. https://medium.com/the-right-side-of-history-of-national-security/overwhelmed-mexican-alien-smuggling-cartels-use-wristband-system-to-bring-order-to-business-5b20cd00929f
- Bensman, T. (2021b, March 31). Catch-and-bus: Thousands of freed border-crossing immigrants are dispersing across America. *Center for Immigration Studies*.

  https://cis.org/Bensman/CatchandBus-Thousands-Freed-BorderCrossing-Immigrants-Are-Dispersing-Across-America
- Bensman, T. (2022a, January). In Mexico's deep south, the United Nations explains handing cash to U.S.-bound migrants. *Center for Immigration Studies*.

  https://cis.org/Bensman/Mexicos-Deep-South-United-Nations-Explains-Handing-Cash-USBound-Migrants
- Bensman, T. (2022b, February 1). Biden administration open borders policy and border security.

  House Freedom Caucus Congressional hearing. *Center for Immigration Studies*.

  https://cis.org/Testimony/Biden-Administration-Open-Borders-Policy-and-Border-Security
- Bensman, T. (2022c, July 21). Are Democrat mayors really just now waking up to the greatest mass migration border crisis in US history? *Todd Bensman website*.

- https://www.toddbensman.com/are-democrat-mayors-really-just-now-waking-up-to-the-greatest-mass-migration-border-crisis-in-us-history/
- Bensman, T. (2024). UN budgets millions for U.S.-bound migrants in 2024: Public docs show cash handouts to help feed, transport, and house people headed for the U.S. border.

  \*Center for Immigration Studies\*. https://cis.org/Bensman/UN-Budgets-Millions-USBound-Migrants-2024\*
- Biden, J. (2017, January 18). Joe Biden's last speech as vice president in full. *World Economic Forum*. https://www.weforum.org/agenda/2017/01/joe-bidens-last-major-speech-in-full/
- Bolter, J. (2021, October). It is too simple to call 2021 a record year for migration at the US-Mexico Border. *Migration Policy Institute*. https://www.migrationpolicy.org/news/2021-migration-us-mexico-border
- Camarota, S. (2024, January 11). The cost of illegal immigration to taxpayers. Prepared testimony for the Subcommittee of the House Judiciary Committee Hearing on the impact of illegal immigration on social services.

  https://www.congress.gov/118/meeting/house/116727/witnesses/HHRG-118-JU01-Wstate-CamarotaS-20240111.pdf
- Capps, R., Gelatt, J., Guiz Soto, A.G., & J. Van Hook. (2020, December) Unauthorized immigrants in the United States: Stable numbers, changing origins--Fact Sheet.

  \*Migration Policy Institute.\* https://www.migrationpolicy.org/research/unauthorized-immigrants-united-states-stable-numbers-changing-origins
- Center for Immigration Studies. (2022). Historical Overview of Immigration Policy. https://cis.org/Historical-Overview-Immigration-Policy

- Chang, S. (2021, March 30). Chief border patrol agent reveals 861 criminal aliens have been caught crossing Texas border area. *Western Journal*.

  https://www.westernjournal.com/chief-border-patrol-agent-reveals-861-criminal-aliens-caught-crossing-texas-border-area/
- Chiacu, D. (2021, March 17). US facing biggest migrant surge in 20 years—Homeland Security. *Thomas Reuters Foundation News*. https://news.trust.org/item/20210316155319-j5r3k.
- Chishti, M., & & Bolter, J. (2022). Biden at the one-year mark: A greater change in direction on immigration than is recognized. *Migration Policy Institute*.

  https://www.migrationpolicy.org/article/biden-one-year-mark
- Crawford, R.R. & Witherspoon Arnold, N. (2016). Exploring the meaning and paths of advocacy for undocumented students' access to education. *Journal of Latinos and Education*, (15)3, 197-213. doi.org10.1080/15348431.2015.1131691.
- Cummins, J. (2008). BICS and CALP: Empirical and theoretical status of the distinction. In Street, B. & Hornberger, N. H. (Eds.). (2008). Encyclopedia of Language and Education, 2nd Edition, Volume 2: Literacy. (pp. 71-83). New York: Springer Science + Business Media LLC. DOI: 10.1007/978-0-387-30424-3 36
- Davidson, J.D. (2021, March 4). Cartels introduce wristband "Inventory System" for illegal immigrants. *The Federalist*. https://thefederalist.com/2021/03/04/cartels-introduce-wristband-inventory-system-for-illegal-immigrants/
- Davis, S. (2021, June 13). Report: Border patrol says 250,000 illegal immigrants 'got away' into the US in the first six months. *Law Enforcement Today*.

- https://www.lawenforcementtoday.com/report-border-patrol-got-away-total-for-2021-reaching-250k-in-june/
- Department of Education. (2022). Fact sheet for families and school staff: Limitations on DHS immigration enforcement actions at sensitive locations.

  https://www2.ed.gov/about/overview/focus/safe-spaces-fact-sheet.pdf
- Dwyer, D. & Owen, Q. (2022, June 30) Supreme Court allows President Biden to end Trump's 'Remain in Mexico' policy for asylum seekers. *ABC News*. https://abc7.com/title-42-ruling-supreme-court-decision-remain-in-mexico-on-immigration/11885062/
- Epstein, R. (2021, July 14). Getting it right: The push for open borders ignores the hard questions. How to ask—and answer—them. *Hoover Digest*, Issue 3. https://www.hoover.org/research/getting-it-right
- Eyring, J. (2014). Adult ESL education in the US. *CATESOL Journal*, (26)1, 120-149. Retrieved from https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/EJ1111885.pdf
- Eyring, J. (2022, March 22-26). Impact of undocumented immigrants on adult ESL and advocacy. International TESOL Convention. Pittsburgh, PA.
- Eyring, J. (2023). Impact of undocumented immigrants on adult ESL during COVID-19 and beyond. *CATESOL Journal* (34)1, Retrieved from https://eric.ed.gov/?q=source%3A%22CATESOL+Journal%22&id=EJ1417120
- Fernandez, L. (2015). Ronald Reagan, race, civil rights, and immigration. *A companion to Ronald Reagan, First Edition*. Hoboken, NJ: John Wiley and Sons.

- Fernandez, M. (2019, March 3) You have to pay with your body: The hidden nightmare of sexual violence on the border. *New York Times*.

  https://www.nytimes.com/2019/03/03/us/border-rapes-migrant-women.html
- Finn Miller, S. (2019). How policy changes affect local immigrant learners. *Adult Literacy Education*, (1)1, 59-62. doi.org/10.35847/SFinnMiller.1.1.54
- Goodkind, N. (2017, December 25). President Trump cuts funding to UN after Israel vote.

  \*Newsweek.\* https://www.newsweek.com/united-nations-donald-trump-nikki-haley-jerusalem-funding-758849
- GovTrack.us. (2024). H.R. 3599 118<sup>th</sup> Congress: DIGNIDAD (Dignity) Act of 2023. Retrieved from https://www.govtrack.us/congress/bills/118/hr3599
- Hardt, B. (2019, November 18). NWC Talks: What on earth is the Liberal International Order?

  Naval War College. https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=ldvHtm-KJrI
- Hicks, N., Campanile, C., Jaramillo, V. & O'Neill, J. (2023, September 6). DOE offers up pathetic letter of guidance to teachers about influx of migrant students during ongoing NYC crisis. *New York Post.* https://nypost.com/2023/09/06/doe-offers-up-short-letter-of-guidance-to-teachers-about-influx-of-migrant-students-during-ongoing-nyc-crisis/
- Hoffman, J. & Vasquez, M. (2020, May 29). Trump announces end of US relationship with World Health Organization. *CNN*. https://www.cnn.com/2020/05/29/politics/donald-trump-world-health-organization/index.html
- Hogan, B., Vago, S., & Golding, B. (2022, July 19). Border crisis hits NYC: Adams calls on Biden as shelters overrun with migrants. *New York Post*.

- https://nypost.com/2022/07/19/adams-calls-on-biden-as-nyc-shelters-overrun-with-migrants/
- Homeland Security. (2021, September 30). Secretary Mayorkas announces new immigration enforcement priorities. https://www.dhs.gov/news/2021/09/30/secretary-mayorkas-announces-new-immigration-enforcement-priorities
- Homeland Security. (2023, July 7) Fiscal year 2022 entry/exit overstay report. https://www.dhs.gov/publication/entryexit-overstay-report
- H.R. 6155 117<sup>th</sup> Congress: No tax dollars for the United Nation's Immigration Invasion Act.
   www.GovTrack.us.202. July 19, 2022.
   https://www.govtrack.us/congress/bills/117/hr6155.
- Hung, C. R. (2007). Immigrant nonprofit organizations in US metropolitan areas. *Nonprofit and Voluntary Sector Quarterly*, (36)4, 707-29. doi.org/10.1177/0899764006298962
- Jenkins, N. (2018, January 26). President Trump proposed fixing DACA and cutting legal immigration. Both sides hate the plan. *TIME*. https://time.com/5120633/trump-daca-plan-immigration-reaction/
- Kotkin, J. (2021. June 23). The right and left are both wrong on immigration. Here's what we need. *Newsweek*. https://www.newsweek.com/right-left-are-both-wrong-immigration-heres-what-we-need-opinion-1603401
- Kamprad, 2022. 9 best charities for helping undocumented immigrants (complete 2022 list).

  \*Impactful Ninja.\* https://impactful.ninja/best-charities-for-helping-undocumented-immigrants/

- Krogstad, J.M. & Gonzalez-Barrera, A. (2022, January 11). Key facts about US immigration policies and Biden's proposed changes. Pew Research Center.

  https://www.pewresearch.org/fact-tank/2022/01/11/key-facts-about-u-s-immigration-policies-and-bidens-proposed-changes/
- Kundnani, H. (2017, April 1). What is the Liberal International Order? *German Marshall Fund of the United States*.

  https://www.jstor.org/stable/resrep18909?seq=9#metadata info tab contents
- Kyrylenko, V. (2021, September 22). Biden's UN speech an ode to globalist agenda. *The New American*. https://thenewamerican.com/us/politics/bidens-un-speech-an-ode-to-globalist-agenda/\_pdf/
- Larotta, C. (2017). Immigrants to the United States and adult education services. *New Directions* for Adult and Continuing Education, Fall (155), 61-69. doi.org/10.1002/ace.20241
- Malliotakis, N. (2022, May 25). Biden's resistance to Remain in Mexico shows his contempt for the law, American people. *New York Post*. https://nypost.com/2021/12/06/bidens-resistance-to-remain-in-mexico-shows-his-contempt-for-the-law/
- Martin, N. (2012). "There Is Abuse Everywhere": Migrant nonprofit organizations and the problem of precarious work. *Urban Affairs Review*, (48)3, 389-416. doi: org/10.1177/1078087411428799
- Mearsheimer, J. (2019, Spring). Bound to fail: The rise and fall of the liberal international order.

  \*International Security, (43)4, 7-50. https://doi.org/10.1162/ISEC\_a\_00342
- Migration Policy Institute. (2021, November 24). Press release. MPI issues latest data profiles of unauthorized immigrants at US state and top county levels and offers estimates of

legalization provisions in Reconciliation Bill.

https://www.migrationpolicy.org/news/latest-data-profiles-unauthorized-immigrants-reconciliation-estimates

- Miles, T. (2021). Adult Education: A state director's perspective Where are we Now? Where are we headed? *Adult Literacy Education*, (3)2, 44-49.

  https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/EJ1304813.pdf
- Murdock, D. (2022, February 4). Border stampede isn't a Biden failure--it's exactly what he and Dems want. *New York Post*. https://nypost.com/2022/02/04/the-border-stampede-isnt-a-biden-a-failure-its-exactly-what-he-and-dems-want/
- Nash, A. (2019). Showing up for immigrant learners (and each other). *Adult Literacy Education*, (1)1, 63-66. doi.org/10.35847/ANash.1.1.63.
- National Association of State Directors of Adult Education. (2024). Adult Education Program fact sheet: July 1, 2021 to June 30, 2022.

  https://public.tableau.com/app/profile/nasdae/viz/NASDAEAdultEducationFactSheetsPY
  2022\_16837391201510/ProgramYear2021-22
- Navarro, P. (2020, February). The causes and costs of illegal immigration through *the United States' southwest border*.
  - $file: ///C: /Users/Janet \% 20 Eyring/Downloads/Navarro\_Report\_Immigration.pdf$
- Newman, A. (2021, August 9). Biden's "New Atlantic Charter" advances globalist world order.

  \*New American.\* https://thenewamerican.com/print/bidens-new-atlantic-charter-advances-globalist-world-order/pdf/

- Parkhouse, H., Massaro, V., Cuba, M., & Waters, C. (2020, Winter). Teachers' efforts to support undocumented students within ambiguous policy contexts. *Harvard Educational Review*, (90)4, . 525–549. https://doi.org/10.17763/1943-5045-90.4.525
- Partnership for a New American Economy. (2014, November). Shared values: How immigrants align with the Republican and Democratic parties on social values issues.

  http://research.newamericaneconomy.org/wp-content/uploads/2014/11/PNAE\_sharedvalues.pdf
- Patteson, C. (2022, July 1). Biden adviser: 'Liberal world order' demands enduring high gas prices. *New York Post*. https://nypost.com/2022/07/01/biden-adviser-liberal-world-order-demands-enduring-high-gas-prices/
- Penn Biden Center for Diplomacy and Global Engagement. (2022). *Addressing threats to the Liberal International Order*. Retrieved from https://global.upenn.edu/penn-biden-center/addressing-threats-liberal-international-order
- Reilly, P. (2022, June 15). Longtime Texas Democratic House district goes GOP after Mayra Flores wins special election. *New York Post*. https://nypost.com/2022/06/15/texas-republican-mayra-flores-wins-special-election-defeating-democrat-dan-sanchez/
- Rodgers, H. (2021, December 7). Republicans vying to prevent United Nations from giving money to migrants illegally entering US. *Daily Caller*.

  https://dailycaller.com/2021/12/07/lance-gooden-republicans-bill-united-nations-money-illegal-immigration/

- Santana, R. & Lee, Matthew. (2023, September 27). The Biden administration is expected to keep cap on refugees admitted to the US at 125,000. *The Associated Press*. https://apnews.com/article/refugees-cap-biden-35c5726d086d51d1b7cb88f8d909f214
- Schmidt, S. (2022). Our time is now: How the events of 2020 will shape the field of adult education. (2022, February). *Adult Learning*, (33)1, 40-42. doi:10.1177/10451595211016551.
- Schwartz, I. (2021, March 8). Ratcliffe: Trump's policies ended the migrant crisis at the border,

  Biden reversed them. *RealClear politics*.

  https://www.realclearpolitics.com/video/2021/03/08/ratcliffe\_trumps\_policies\_ended\_the

  \_migrant\_crisis\_at\_the\_border\_biden\_reversed\_them.html#!
- Slootjes,. (2022, June). The COVID-19 catalyst learning from pandemic-driven innovations in immigrant integration policy. *Migration Policy Institute Europe*.

  https://www.migrationpolicy.org/sites/default/files/publications/mpie-pandemic-innovation-integration-gov\_final.pdf
- Soare, S. (2021). Biden's security policy: Democratic security or democratic exceptionalism?

  \*Intereconomics\*, (56)1, 14-20.

  https://www.intereconomics.eu/contents/year/2021/number/1/article/biden-s-security-policy-democratic-security-or-democratic-exceptionalism.html
- Stieber, Z. (2022, January 22). TSA confirms it is letting illegal immigrants use arrest warrants as ID to fly. *Epoch Times*. https://www.theepochtimes.com/tsa-backtracks-on-allowing-illegal-immigrants-to-use-arrest-warrants-as-id-to-fly 4229583.html

- Taer, J. (2024, November 19). Tren de Aragua has already set up shop in these 16 states,

  Homeland Security warns. *New York Post*. https://nypost.com/2024/11/19/us-news/tren-de-aragua-has-already-set-up-shop-in-these-16-states-homeland-security-warns/
- Taylor, J. (2016). Placing advocacy at the heart of adult education. *COABE Journal*, 5(1), 68-73.
- Taylor, S. (2020, April 29). The rise of the liberal world order. *US Army War College*. https://warroom.armywarcollege.edu/articles/liberal-world-order/
- TESOL. (2017, August). Position statement on immigration policy and reform in the United States. https://www.tesol.org/docs/default-source/advocacy/immigration-reform-2017-position-statement---final.pdf?sfvrsn=ff36e7dc 0
- Trump, D. (2020, January 21). Remarks by President Trump at the World Economic Forum,

  Davos, Switzerland. https://trumpwhitehouse.archives.gov/briefings-statements/remarkspresident-trump-world-economic-forum-davos-switzerland/
- USA Facts. (2024). Statistics on unauthorized US immigrants and US border crossings by year. https://usafacts.org/articles/what-can-the-data-tell-us-about-unauthorized-immigration/
- US Citizenship and Immigration Services. (2022). Asylum. https://www.uscis.gov/humanitarian/refugees-and-asylum/asylum
- US Senate Committee on Foreign Relations. (2022, June). Biden's border crisis: examining policies that encourage illegal migration.
  - https://www.foreign.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/348219%20Mexico%20Northern%20Central%20America%20Report.pdf

- US Customs and Border Protection. (2022a). Criminal noncitizen statistics fiscal year 2022. https://www.cbp.gov/newsroom/stats/cbp-enforcement-statistics/criminal-noncitizen-statistics
- US Customs and Border Protection. (2022b, January 3). US Customs and Border Protection. CBP releases operational fiscal year 2021 statistics. https://www.cbp.gov/newsroom/national-media-release/cbp-releases-operational-fiscal-year-2021-statistics
- Vanek, J., Wrigley, H.S., Jacobson, E., &, Isserlis, J. (2020). All together now: Supporting immigrants and refugees through collaboration. *Adult Literacy Education*, (2)1, 41-47. https://www.immigrationresearch.org/system/files/All%20together%20now.pdfdoi.org/1 0.35847/JVaneck.HWrigley.EJacobson.JIsserlis.2.1.41
- Vera, A., Sutton, J., Simonson, A., Musa, A., Caldwell, T. & Alvarez, P. (2022, June 28). 2 men charged in connection with deaths of 51 migrants found inside sweltering semitruck in San Antonio. *CNN*. https://www.cnn.com/2022/06/27/us/san-antonio-migrants-found-truck/index.html
- White House. (2021, October). Report on the impact of climate change on migration. A Report by the White House. https://www.whitehouse.gov/wp-content/uploads/2021/10/Report-on-the-Impact-of-Climate-Change-on-Migration.pdf